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UPCOMING LUNCHEON MEETINGS 
Thursday, February 9, 2006 

t the I-House Community Room 11:30 am to 1:00 pm 
featuring 

 Dr. Edwardo Blumwald 
novative Genetic Modification: Salt Tolerant Plants” 

Thursday, March 9, 2006 
t the I-House Community Room 11:30 am to 1:00 pm 

featuring 
 Dr. Dan Sperling 

“Fuels of the Future”
 

from the President’s desk… 
CHARLES HESS 
 
We had a good response to the 2003-2005 Biobibliographic survey that was included in the 
Fall issue of EmeriTimes. The responding emeriti were very productive with 356 publications 
and creative works, a lot of service to the campus, professional organizations, and the 
community. A summary of the results can be found in this issue. 
 
There was an interesting discussion of health benefits for emeriti at the Fall meeting of the 
Council of UC Emeriti Associations (CUCEA).  A report of the meeting is included. 
 
Good progress is being made in the establishment of the Center for Retirees Resources and 
Relations.  Recruitment for a manager of the Center should start in March and it is hoped 
that it will be operational by June.  Details are in this issue. 
 
Included in this issue is a roster of Life Members and Annual Dues Paying members.  There 
is also an open letter to emeriti who are not members providing a description of Emeriti 
Association activities and the reasons why it is important to be a member, particularly at this 
time when there are issues such as the future of health care benefits. 
 
The UCD General Library is offering two special courses for emeriti.  One to sharpen your 
search skills, the second is an ultimate guide to Google.  Details are inside. 
 
Please find the call for nominations for elective officers of the Emeriti Association and 
opportunities to serve on the Association’s Standing Committees.  The election will be held 
at the Annual Business Meeting on May 25, 2006.  A list of the current officers and chairs of 
the Standing Committees is included. 
 
A report from John Goss Chair of the Video Records Committee and invitation from Charles 
Lacy, President of the UCD Retirees Association to attend the February 6th meeting at which 
Provost Virginia Hinshaw will speak, and a list of the luncheon and general meetings can be 
found in this issue of EmeriTimes. 
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Biobibliogrpahy Survey – Summary Report 
 
Eighty-two of the 270 members of the UC Davis 
Emeriti Association returned the biobibliography 
survey, a return rate of over 30%.  Not surprisingly, 
57% of the respondents retired in the five year period 
from 1991 to 1995, the time frame in which the 
Voluntary Early Retirement Incentive Program 
(VERIP) was offered.  Four percent retired in 1983-
85, 11% in 1986-1990, 6 % in 1996-2000, and 22% in 
2001-2005.   
 
The average age of the respondents is 74 years.  Ten 
percent were born in 1916-20, 15% in 1921-25, 30% 
in 1926-1930, 24% in 1931-1935, 16% in 1936-1940, 
and 5% in 1941-45.  The biobibliography survey could 
be completed on-line or by hard copy.  Forty percent 
of the respondents completed the form on-line and 
their average age was 71.  The average age of the 
60% who returned the form in hard copy was 78. 
 
Almost half of the respondents have space on 
campus, 16% have extramural grants, and 14% 
support 17 individuals including post doctoral fellows, 
post graduate researchers, undergraduates, graduate 
students, senior research associates, and staff.  Only 
four individuals expressed need for help, three for 
secretarial support and one for office space.    
 
The responding emeriti were very productive in the 
2003-2005 time period.  Twenty-eight percent 
published a total of 37 books, 55% published a total of 
136 articles, 20% authored 48 book chapters, 5% 
wrote 18 abstracts, 7% wrote 10 professional reports, 
14% wrote 70 consulting reports, and 10% wrote 28 
book reviews.  Three emeriti created artworks, four 
had exhibitions and one had a theater performance.  
In total there were 358 publications and creative 
works.  Future productivity is promising as 27% of the 
respondents reported 48 scholarly works in progress.  
Thirty percent of the responding emeriti are still 
teaching, a majority on the UC Davis campus.  
 
The emeriti were also active in university service.  
Seven percent served on eight Academic Senate 
committees, 18% served on 34 doctoral committees, 
11% on 19 departmental committees and 6% on 
administrative committees.   Participation in support 
groups included 4% on advisory committees, 14% on 
Emeriti Association committees, and 2% were 
involved in fund raising. 
 
The responding emeriti contributed to their 
professions by serving on committees of their 
respective professional societies(21%), 9% held 
offices, 18%  have editorial appointments, 30% 
reviewed a total of 104 articles, and 9% provided 
other services to their profession.  Eighteen percent of 

the respondents received honors from their profession.  
Included were membership in the National Academy of 
Engineering, Distinguished Career Award from the 
Society of the Study of Human Development, the 
Stokinger Award for 2004, the American Society of 
Nutrition Dannon Mentorship Award, an honorary 
degree, Award of Honor from the American Society of 
Agronomy, a building named after an emeritus in 
recognition of outstanding service to undergraduate 
students, Gamma Sigma Delta International Award for 
Distinguished Service in Agriculture,  University of 
Alberta Distinguished Alumni Award, Oregon 
Department of  Agriculture Outstanding District Director 
Award, and the 2005 Golden Pen Award from the Legal 
Writing Institute. 
 
Emeriti were also active in community service.  Thirty-
two percent participated in local activities and 9 % each 
at the state and national level.  Activities included the 
Yolo Land Trust, director of the Sacramento Symphony 
Choir, coordinator of the Davis History Research Group, 
Director of the Polk Soil and Water Conservation 
Districts, Assistant Governor of Rotary District 5100, 
facilitator for a local cancer support group, member of 
the Board of Directors of Blood Source in Sacramento, 
a member of the UC Davis Choir, and instructor of 
watercolor painting at the Davis Senior Center. 
 
A wide variety of hobbies were reported.  Travel, 
gardening, and reading led the list. Other interest areas 
included hunting, fly fishing, writing, listening to music, 
art collection, cooking, skiing, golf, swimming, tennis, 
fitness, habitat preservation, genealogy, stamp 
collecting, painting, photography, politics, and 
grandchildren. 
 
There was an even split between the respondents who 
reported that they were less busy than before retiring 
(41%) and those who were working at about the same 
level (41%). Ten percent reported they were busier than 
before they retired, and 8% did not respond to the 
question.      
 
Sixty-five percent of the respondents (n=53) come to 
campus an average of 2.5 times per week.  Five 
percent come only a few times per year and 30% do not 
come to the campus or did not respond to the question.   
 
The summary report and the numerical data collected in 
the survey have been sent to Charles Berst at UCLA 
who will compile the data from the nine campuses and 
develop a systemwide report that will be sent to the 
President, the Regents, Chancellors and Provosts.  The 
report of the many activities and contributions of emeriti 
on their campuses, to their professional associations, 
and their communities helps justify the support of the 
University and the campus for the emeriti and the 
Emeriti Associations. 
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For questions or additional information, including the 
numerical data on which the summary report is 
based, contact Charles E. Hess at 
cehess@ucdavis.edu or (530) 758-0671. 
                  
Biobibliogrpahy Survey – Numerical Data 
 
Number of members of the UC Davis Emeriti 
Association, December 2, 2005  - 270 
 
Number of respondents to the Biobibliography  
Survey – 82 
 
Percent response- 30% 
 
Age Distribution of Respondents 

Year Number Percent 
1916-1920 8 10 
1921-1925 12 15 
1926-1930 24 30 
1931-1935 19 24 
1936-1940 13 16 
1941-1945 4 5 
Total 80* 100 
*Two respondents did not give their birth 
date. 
 
Year of Retirement 
Year Number Percent 
<1985 3 4% 
1986-1990 9 11% 
1991-1995 47 57% 
1996-2000 5 6% 
2001-2006 18 22% 
Total 82 100% 
 
Extramural Grants 
Number Percent 
13 16% 
 
Campus Space 
Number Percent 
41 51% 
 
Staff 
Number Percent 
11 14% 
 
The eleven respondents employed a total of 17 
individuals including post doctoral fellows, post 
graduate researchers, undergraduates, graduate 
students, senior research associates, and staff. 
 
 
 
 

Help Needed 
Only four respondents reported needing help, three for 
secretarial help, and one for office space. 
 
Number of Publications/Creative Works 
Books 38 
Articles 136 
Book Chapters 48 
Abstracts 18 
Professional Reports 10 
Consulting Reports 70 
Book Reviews 28 
Scholarly works in process 48 
Produced or directed works in film or video 2 
Artworks 3 
Exhibitions 4 
Works of Fiction 0 
Created works of music or theater 0 
Performed works of music or theater 1 
 
Teaching/Employment 
On campus 20 
Elsewhere 5 
 
University Service 
 
Committees 
Senate 8 
Doctoral 34 
Department 19 
Administrative 6 
 
Support Groups 
Advisory  5 
Emeriti 11 
Fund Raising 2 
Other 0 
 
Services to the Profession 
Committees 17 
Offices Held 7 
Editorial Appointments 15 
Articles Reviewed 104 
Honors 15 
Other Service 7 
 
Community Service 
 
Committees/Support Groups 
Local 25 
State 7 
National 7 
Community Honors 1 
 
 
 

mailto:cehess@ucdavis.edu
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Personal 
 
Hobbies/Interests 
Please see summary statement. 
 
Less/More Busy than before retiring 
More 8 
Less 34 
About the same 34 
No response 6 
Total 82 
 
Average Number of Campus Visits = 2.5/week 
(Number of emeriti responding that they were on 
campus at least once a week = 51.  Four came a few 
times per year, 9 do not come to campus at all, and 
16 did not respond to the question.) 
 
For questions or additional information contact 
Charles E. Hess at cehess@ucdavis.edu or (530) 
758-0671. 
 
VIDEO RECORDS COMMITTEE (JOHN GOSS)  
 
By the end of January of this year two hundred 
seventy eight interviews will be completed.  The 
interviewing dates will run through mid June and 
begin again in late September or early October.  The 
schedule, with a few exceptions, is the first and third 
week of each month.  The day and times are: 
Tuesdays and Thursdays at from 10:00 to 11:30 AM.  
The interviews are conducted in Room 65, Mrak Hall.  
The interviewee normally selects the interviewer. 
 
***The Committee welcomes inquiries to schedule 
interviews from Members and Non-Members of the 
Association.  Please call Dr. James DeVay at 530-
753-2224 to get info on open schedule dates. 
 
AN INVITATION FROM CHARLES LACY, 
PRESIDENT OF THE UCD RETIREES 
ASSOCIATION 
 
Executive Vice Chancellor and Provost Virginia 
Hinshaw will speak at the February 6 meeting of the 
UC Davis Retirees' Association at 2:30 P.M. 
Emeriti are welcomed to attend to hear Provost 
Hinshaw speak on retirees as an integral part of the 
UC Davis campus. The meeting is in the Ballroom, 
ARC (LaRue & Orchard Rds.). The social mixer 
begins at 2:00 P.M with refreshments. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

CENTER FOR RETIREES RESOURCES AND 
RELATIONS 
 
PROGRESS REPORT 
 
The Fall issue of EmeriTimes carried the good news 
that the Center for Retirees Resources and Relations 
(CRR&R) has been approved by Provost Hinshaw with 
funding up to $96, 000 per year for staff, supplies, and 
equipment. The CRR&R supports the work of the 
Emeriti and Retirees Associations in providing programs 
and services that support the campus at its Davis and 
Sacramento locations and contributes to the continued 
well being and creativity of retired faculty, staff, and 
their families.  The Provost has appointed an Advisory 
Committee with representatives from the Emeriti and 
Retirees Associations, a member who is a retiree but 
not a member of either association, representatives 
from Human Resources on campus and the UCD 
Hospital Services, and a representative of the Office of 
the Provost.  C.E. Hess was elected chair and Charles 
Lacy, President of the Retirees’ Association was elected 
vice-chair at the inaugural meeting of the committee on 
October 28, 2005. 
  
The Advisory Committee has met three times and a 
position description has been drafted for the director.  
There was some discussion about having a full time 
person or two half-time persons.  The reason for 
considering two people is that there are two major 
components of the position; one is to support the 
UCDEA and UCDRA, the other is to develop new 
programs for retirees.   It was decided that it would be 
possible to find an individual that could do both and that 
it would be too costly to hire two people, including 
benefits.  The position description will be finalized at the 
January 20th meeting and recruitment should begin in 
February. 
 
The initial location of the Center is tentatively scheduled 
for Mrak Hall on the third floor where the Office of 
Research is currently located.  It is expected that space 
will be available in May.  The long term location is still 
planned to be in the new Hotel Conference Center 
located across from the Mondavi Center. 
 
ROSTER OF LIFE MEMBERS AND MEMBERS WHO 
HAVE PAID THEIR 2005-2006 DUES 
 
Life Members 
 
LAST NAME      FIRST NAME
Abbott         Ursula 
Ablin          Deborah 
Abplanalp      Hans 
Adams          William 
Allard         Robert 
Allen          Thomas L. 
Ashton         Floyd 

mailto:cehess@ucdavis.edu
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Banks          Dallas 
Barrett        Edward 
Bartosic       Florian 
Bernauer       Edmund 
Bernoco        Domenico 
Bickford       Arthur A 
Black          Arthur 
Blacker        Kay 
Blaisdell      F. William 
Bliss          Frederick A. 
Bolden         Bobbie J. 
Bolt           Robert 
Bradford       G. Eric 
Bringhurst     Royce 
Brooks         Dale 
Brush          Don 
Butler         Edward 
Cahill         Thomas 
Campbell       Robert 
Carlsen        Richard 
Chapman        Michael 
Charles        Sydney 
Cheney         James 
Cohn           Ruby 
Colvin         Harry 
Craig          Paul 
Cutler         Doyle 
Das            Sakti P. 
Draper         James E. 
Dunning        Harrison C. 
Enders         Allen 
Erman          Nancy 
Faulkin        Leslie J. 
Fink           William H. 
Fleischer      Manfred 
Fong           Mary H. 
Fowler         William 
Fridley        Robert 
Friedrich      Edwin 
Gable          Richard 
Gabor          Andrew J. 
Gardner        Murray 
Garrett        William 
Gertel         Zunilda 
Giedt          Warren 
Gietzen        Dorothy 
Gilbert        Neal 
Goldman        Shirley 
Gomez          Edward 
Goss           John 
Griggs         William 
Halsted        Charles H. 
Hance          Anthony J. 
Herrig         Lorena 
Hershman     Lynn 
Hess           Charles 
Hjerpe         Charles 
Hoeprich       Paul 
Hoffman        Myron A. 
Hopkins        Robert 
Hrdy           Sarah 
Huffaker       Ray C. 

Hungate        Robert 
Huntington     Mrs. Gordon 
Hutchinson     James 
Ingraham       John 
Jackson        Mrs. W.Turrentine 
Jennings       Walter 
Kallgren       Joyce 
Kaufman        Margo 
Kennedy        Peter C. 
Knox           William 
Kratzer        F. Howard 
Krone          Mrs. Ray B. 
Kunkee         Ralph 
Laben          Robert C. 
Lantz          Bo 
Larock         Bruce 
Lewis          Ernest L. 
Lewis          Michael J 
Lofland        John 
Lofland        Lyn H. 
Lott           Dale F. 
Luh            Mrs. Bor 
Lyons          James 
MacKenzie      Malcolm 
Malcolm        John 
Mason          William 
McCalla        Alex 
McCoy          William 
McNeil         Albert 
Micke          Warren 
Mitchell       Gary 
Morris         James G. 
Murphey        Robert 
Needles        Howard 
Norris         Robert F. 
Owens          John 
Palmer         John 
Pearl          Robert 
Peterson       Roland 
Pollitt        Ernesto E. 
Pool Jr.       Roy 
Qualset        Calvin 
Raabe          Otto G. 
Rabin          Edward H. 
Raski          Dewey 
Reitan         John A. 
Rhode          Edward 
Robbins        Dick L. 
Rochin         Refugio 
Romani         Roger 
Rosenwald      Arnold 
Schwab         Richard 
Schwartz       Mortimer 
Scobey         Robert P. 
Shen           Chih-Kang 
Sims           William 
Smith          F. Wilson 
Snyder         Gary S. 
Sokolow        Alvin D. 
Studer         Henry 
Talley         Wilson K. 
Tamura         Takayuki 
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Tanji          Kenneth 
Tchobanoglous  George 
Thayer, Jr.    Robert L. 
Theilen        Gordon 
Thompson       Orville 
Trelford       John D. 
Troy           Fredric A. 
Tucker         John 
Tupin          Joe 
Tupper         Mary 
Tyler          Walter 
Villarejo      Merna 
Wagner         Franklin 
Walters        Richard 
Wandesford-SmthG.A. 
Wegge          Leon L 
Whitaker       John 
Whitaker       Stephen 
Williams       William 
Wolfman        Earl 
Wydick         Richard 
Zeman          Frances J. 
Zeronian       S. Haig 
Zweifel        George 
 
Annual Dues Paying Members 
 
LAST NAME     FIRST NAME
Addicott Frederick 
Akesson Norman 
Algazi Vidal R 
Anders Thomas 
Andrews Neil 
Ayer John D. 
Bacon Oscar 
Baldwin Ransom 
Baumann Paul 
Beadle Charles W. 
Benjamini Eli 
Bhattacharya Prodyot K. 
Biberstein Ernst 
Bradbury E. Morton 
Brant A. Wade 
Brazelton Robert 
Bruch Carol 
Brzeski Andrzej 
Byrne Thomas 
Carlson Don M. 
Carter Harold 
Chancellor William J. 
Clawson W. James 
Clegg James S. 
Conn Eric 
Costantini Edmond 
Crosby Donald 
Davis William B 
Deamer David 
DeVay James 
Diederich James R. 

Dobie John 
Downie Robert 
Edelson Allan L. 
Elms Alan 
Feeney Robert 
Fink Herman 
French Benjamin 
Fujimoto Isao 
Gary Norman E. 
Geokas Michael 
Gibbs Donald 
Goldstein Elliot 
Gregor Mrs. Howard 
Grimes Donald 
Harris Richard 
Hart Samuel 
Higgins Charles 
Howard Walter E. 
Hunter Robert 
Johnston Warren 
Judson Charles 
Jungerman John 
Kemper John 
Kleb William 
Lear Bert 
Learn Elmer W. 
Leighton Robert 
Loewy Erich H. 
Manoliu Maria M. 
Marler Peter 
Matthews Robert 
Matthews Harry R. 
McColm Douglas W. 
McLean Donald 
Mendel Verne 
Mirassou Marlene M. 
Morris Mary Ann 
Murphy James 
Murrill Frank D. 
Musolf Lloyd 
Nash Charles 
Nelson, Jr. Thomas L. 
Osebold John W. 
Palmer Philip 
Peek Neal 
Pritchard William 
Raguse Charles 
Rains D. William 
Rappaport Larry 
Reisenauer H. Michael 
Renkin Eugene 
Riemann Hans P. 
Rosen Jerome 
Rubatsky Vincent 
Ruebner Boris H 
Sassenrath Julius 
Sassenrath Ethel 
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Schaller Charles 
Shelton Marlyn L. 
Singleton Vernon 
Smithwick Elizabeth 
Soeldner J. Stuart 
Sommer Robert 
Soohoo Ronald 
Sosa-Riddell Adaljiza 
Suran Jerome 
Tappel Al L. 
Thiebaud Wayne 
Timm Herman 
Toreson Wilfred E. 
Touchberry Robert 
Traut Robert 
Tuma Elias 
Volman David 
Wall Carol 
Wallacker Benjamin 
Weiner Howard J. 
Werner Emmy 
Willis F. Roy 
Wilson Lowell 
Witschi Hanspeter 
Yamaguchi Mas 
Yarvis Richard M. 
Yates Wesley 
Yonge George D. 

           
If you are not on the list, please renew your 
membership or if you have not been a member in the 
past, please consider joining the Emeriti Association.  
A letter from President Hess providing rationale for 
membership is included in this issue of EmeriTimes. 
 
The Association makes every effort to maintain an 
accurate membership list.  If there is an error, please 
contact Kimberly Pulliam, Academic Senate Office, 
via phone (530) 752-4918 or kapulliam@ucdavis.edu. 
 
AN OPEN LETTER TO EMERITI WHO ARE NOT 
MEMBERS OF THE UCD EMERITI ASSOCIATION 
 
Dear Professor Emeritus, 
 
I am writing to invite you to join the UCD Emeriti 
Association (UCDEA).  The UCDEA serves to 
enhance and protect the interests of retired faculty.  
The Association working with the Retirees Association 
and the Provost’s Office is establishing a Center for 
Retirees Resources and Relations to support the 
activities of UCDEA and the UCD Retirees 
Association and to enhance retirees participation in 
campus life by consolidating and expanding program 
offerings, providing dedicated campus space for 
offices, and enhancing staff support. Last year 
UCDEA worked with the campus administration to 
ensure the continuation of free parking for emeriti and 

retirees.  We also worked with the administration in the 
development of a new photo ID card that can be used 
for the library and other campus facilities.   
 
In the past the activity of the UCDEA has lead to the 
establishment of a campus based Health Care 
Facilitator who can provide information about health 
care benefits and assist in the event of problems with 
health care programs and insurers.  The Association in 
cooperation with the Retirees Association raised the 
funds and commissioned the writing and publication of 
Abundant Harvest – The History of the University of 
California, Davis in 2001.  The UCDEA has the Video 
Records Project that has taped interviews with over 278 
emeriti and staff.  UCDEA also arranges for the monthly 
luncheons and speakers held jointly with the Retirees 
Association and the three General Meetings including 
the very popular Fall General Meeting dealing with 
Retirement and Health Care Benefits. The Association 
prepares a handbook for emeriti that was updated in the 
Fall of 2005, and publishes three issues of this 
newsletter, the EmeriTimes.  
 
As reported in the article about the joint meeting of the 
Council of UC Emeriti Association (CUCEA) and the 
Council of UC Retirees Associations (CUCRA), there is 
growing concern about health care benefits for UC 
Retirees.  The University is not obligated to provide 
health care benefits for retirees.  In view of the fact that 
the projected cost of health care benefits for all 
employees and retirees by the year 2007 is $10 Billion, 
studies are underway to find ways to curtail costs.  It is 
very important that the Emeriti Association play an 
active role in these deliberations.. 
 
We can do a better job of representing the interests of 
the UCD emeriti if we are able to say that we represent 
a majority of the emeriti. In addition, the annual dues or 
life memberships provide the funds necessary to 
conduct the activities of the Association such as those 
described above.   I urge you to become an active 
member and support the activities of the UCDEA.  A 
2005-06 membership form is enclosed with this issue of 
EmeriTimes.   
 
With best regards, 
 
Charley 
 
Charles E. Hess 
President 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:kapulliam@ucdavis.edu


REPORT OF THE JOINT FALL 2005 COUNCIL OF 
UC EMERITI ASSSOCIATIONS (CUCEA) AND THE 
COUNCIL OF UC RETIREES ASSOCIATION 
(CUCRA) MEETING 
 
UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA SAN FRANCISCO – 
OCTOBER 27, 2005 
 
Vice Chancellor Gene Washington welcomed the 
Councils to UCSF and described a mentoring 
program in which each new faculty member has a 
mentor.  Michael Reese from UCOP gave a 
presentation on UC’s enhanced advocacy program.  
Enrollment is up 19% and state support for UC is 
down 15% leading to a $1.5 billion short fall.  There is 
a lack of connection or support from the public and 
legislators for the University.  Legislator’s term limits 
have eroded institutional memory and interest in long 
term investments.  Federal support is also declining.  
The bright spot is private support which has grown to 
$ 3 Billion/year.  The enhanced advocacy program is 
attempting to build grass roots support for the 
University among the general public, alumni, parents, 
and would like help from emeriti and retirees. Also, 
programs have been developed for business leaders, 
and legislators and potential legislators.  Details about 
the UC program can be found at 
www.UCforcalifornia.org . 
 
Judy Ackerhalt described the bidding process for the 
UC/DOE laboratories at Los Alamos and Livermore 
and the benefit plans for the UC employees who work 
there. 
 

 
 
Randy Scott discussed retirement and health benefit 
programs.  Currently the retirement program is funded 
at 118%.   Although UC salaries have fallen below 
comparison universities, retirement benefits are 60% 
above average and health benefits are 10% above 
average.  Given the growing number of retirees in 
relation to the number of active employees, a 
requirement for active employees to contribute to the 
retirement system will be reintroduced probably in 

2007.  (See figure above)  Health benefits have 
attracted a lot of attention because of new reporting 
requirements under GASB – Governmental Account 
Standards Board.  Governmental agencies, including 
the University, have to forecast funding obligations for 
the benefit of creditors and investors, for example 
municipal bond holders.  The University’s projection for 
the cost of health care benefits for all employees and 
retirees by the year 2007 is $10 Billion. (See figure 
below) Health care costs are a major concern and the 
University has taken steps to curtail them. For example, 
it used to be the policy that after 5 years employment a 
faculty member would receive full medical benefits upon 
retirement.  You now have to be employed 20 years to 
receive full benefits.  In addition, the actions of 
companies in the private sector to eliminate or reduce 
retirement support and heath care benefits have also 
raised the level of concern.  We were assured that there 
is no consideration for discontinuing health care 
benefits for retirees, but there may be changes for new 
employees as has already happened. Mark Esteban, 
Director, Health and Welfare Policy and Program 
Design has been invited to be our May 11th luncheon 
speaker. 
 

 
 
CALL FOR NOMINATIONS AND VOLUNTEERS 
 
The bylaws of the UCDEA state that the Winter issue of 
EmeriTimes should contain an invitation for members to 
recommend candidates for elective office to the Chair of 
the Membership/Committee on Committees which 
serves as the Nominating Committee for the 
Association.  The elective offices of the Association are: 
 
 President 
 Vice President 
 Secretary 
 Treasurer 
 
Officers serve one year terms and are eligible for 
reelection.   
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It will also be necessary to nominate a member-at-
large to the Executive Committee for a two year term. 
 
Please send your nominations to Professor Emeritus 
Alex McCalla, Department of Agriculture and 
Resource Economics, 3121 Social Sciences and 
Humanities Building, phone 752-1529, email 
alex@primal.ucdavis.edu.  
 
The slate of nominees will be published in the Spring 
issue of EmerTimes three weeks prior to the Annual 
Business meeting that will be held this year on 
Thursday, May 25, 2006. 
 
There are also opportunities to serve on the 
Association’s Standing Committees.  They include: 
 

A. Membership/Committee on Committees 
B. Program and Agenda 
C. University and Pubic Relations 
D. Emeriti Welfare 
E. Video Records 
F. Editorial 
G. Awards and Recognition Committee 

 
Please let Professor McCalla know if you have an 
interest in serving on one of the Standing 
Committees. 
 
VOLUNTEERS NEEDED TO DEVELOP A FACULTY 
HANDBOOK 
 
Dan Simmons, Chair of the Academic Senate has 
requested the UC Davis Emeriti Association to 
develop a Faculty Handbook.  The Emeriti 
Association Executive Committee voted at its January 
23, 2006 meeting to accept the request.   The 
Executive Committee members believe that faculty, 
especially new faculty, should be knowledgeable of 
the rights, privileges, and obligations as members of 
the Davis Division of the Academic Senate.  If you 
have an interest in participating in this important 
project, please contact Professor Emeritus Alex 
McCalla, Chair of the UCDEA Committee on 
Committees.  Alex’s phone number is 752-1529 and 
his email address is alex@primal.ucdavis.edu . 
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GIFTS OF REAL ESTATE 
 
Gifts of real property have provided substantial 
benefits to both donors and UC Davis.  Real property 
gifts to UC Davis have included single-family 
residences, vacation homes, condominiums, 
unimproved land (commercial, residential and 
agricultural), farms, duplexes and apartment 
buildings.  There are tax advantages in giving real 
property, especially property that has increased in 

value.  Also, donors are often happy to be relieved of 
the responsibilities of property management. 
 
There are many ways that gifts of real estate can be 
given to UC Davis to accomplish your philanthropic 
objective while benefiting from tax benefits for you or 
your estate: 
 
- Outright gifts (the university may sell the property 

immediately and use the net proceeds for a 
purpose you designate) 

- Life estates (you retain use of the real property for 
your lifetime) 

- Life-income trusts (provides income to you for life 
or a term of years) 

- Bequests (potential estate tax savings) 
 
For more information about gifts of real estate or 
planned gifts, contact Richard Vorpe, Director of 
Planned Giving, at (530) 757-3231 or 
rwvorpe@ucdavis.edu.  The UC Davis Planned Giving 
Office can work with you in confidence to determine 
your personal financial needs; develop an appropriate 
planned giving strategy; and respond to requests from 
attorneys, accountants and financial planners. 
 
Also, please check our website, 
http://giving.ucdavis.edu/planned.html.  For further 
information about planned charitable gifts and more, 
just click on “Planned Giving Guide.”  If you’ve already 
provided for UC Davis in your estate plans, please click 
on the “Shields Society” to learn about this very special 
donor-recognition society.  The Planned Giving Office 
would be honored to have you join! 
 
Have you made a planned gift benefiting UC Davis that 
you would like to share with your fellow emeriti?  Please 
contact Richard Vorpe at (530) 757-3231 to talk about 
sharing the story of your wonderful gift in the 
Emeritimes.
 

     
 
SHARPEN YOUR SEARCH SKILLS! 
 
Two Special Courses for Emeriti 
 
Come to the UCD General Library for two hands-on 
class for emeriti only. 
  
Using the Harvest 
This class will show you how to use the Harvest: UC 
Davis catalog and the Melvyl catalog.  We also will 
guide you through the process of identifying appropriate 

mailto:alex@primal.ucdavis.edu
mailto:alex@primal.ucdavis.edu
mailto:rwvorpe@ucdavis.edu
http://giving.ucdavis.edu/planned.html


databases and electronic journals available through 
the Library website.  This is an excellent opportunity 
to sharpen and learn new skills!   
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Date:    Wednesday, April 5, 2006 
Time:   1:30 p.m to 3:00 p.m 
Place:   Shields Library Instruction Lab, Room 165 
                         
Class size is limited to 20.  Reservations are on a 
first-come, first-served basis.   
 
Ultimate Guide to Google 
Everybody googles, but are you ready to do some 
extreme googling? 
 
Learn the tools and shortcuts to getting the most from 
the Web's largest search engine.  This hands-on 
workshop will help you sharpen your googling skills 
with demonstrations on how to extend the power of  
Google and take advantage of its "fuzzy" search 
options.  Google Scholar with its recent addition of UC 
e-Links, an emerging option for finding UC books and 
articles, will also be discussed   
 
Date: Wednesday, April 26, 2006 
Time: 1:30 pm - 3:00 pm 
Place: Shields Library Instruction Lab, Room  165 

 
Class size is limited to 20.  Reservations on a first-
come, first served basis. 
         
Contact Sarah Godfrey at 754-8839 or 
scgodfrey@ucdavis.edu to register. 
 
 
 

IN MEMORIAM
 

2005 
Grady Webster, Plant Biology 

  
REMINDER 

 
Winter General Meeting 

Date: Thursday, February 23, 2006 
Time: 2:00 – 4:00 pm 

Where: International House, Community Room 
Speaker: Greg Warzecka, Director of Athletics 

Topic: “Preparing for NCAA Division I 
Membership at UC Davis” 

 

 
 
 
                            

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

UCDEA EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 
2005-2006 

President   Charles Hess 
Vice President   Richard Walters 
Secretary   Carol Wall 
Treasurer   Charles Nash 
Members at Large  Richard Wydick 
    Alex McCalla 
Past Presidents   Paul Stumpf 
(ex officio)   Verne Mendel 
    Orville Thompson 
    John Whitaker 
    Ed Costantini 
Academic Senate  
Emeriti Committee (ex officio) Haig Zeronian 
 
UCDEA Standing Committee Chairs 
 
Membership/Committee  

on Committees  Alex McCalla 
Emeriti Welfare   John Owens 
Program & Agenda  Charles Hess 
University & Public Relations Charles Lacy 
Video Records   John Goss 
Editorial Committee/ 
       EmeriTimes Editor  P.K. Bhattacharya 
Awards and Recognition   Open 
UCDEA Web Page  John Owens  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:scgodfrey@ucdavis.edu
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Calendar 
 

Feb. 6—UCDRA Winter Meeting 
Feb. 20—Presidents Day 

Feb. 23—UCD Emeriti Association Meeting 
Mar. 24-27—Spring Break 

Mar. 28—Spring quarter begins 
Mar. 31—Cesar Chavez Day Holiday 

Apr. 10-14—Native American Culture Days 
Apr. 22—Picnic Day 

Apr. 24-28—Asian Pacific Culture Week 
May 1—UCDRA Spring Meeting 
May 1-6—La Raza Cultural Days 
May 12-14—Whole Earth Festival 
May 15-20—Black Family Week 

May 25—UCD Emeriti Association Spring Business Meeting 
May 29—Memorial Day 

June 15—Spring quarter ends 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
UC DAVIS EMERITI ASSOCIATION 
c/o Academic Senate 
University of California 
One Shields Avenue 
Davis, CA 95616-8502 
Website:  http://emeritiassociation.ucdavis.edu  
ID#SENM 
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